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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the  meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Town Council offices, New Street, Honiton on Monday the Twelfth of October 2009

Members Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr M R Allen




Cllr Miss V Ash*    ** (Mayor)

Cllr J J Ayres*




Cllr J P Corke*

Cllr A B Boom*




Cllr R A Farnham

Cllr Mrs S A Casson*



Cllr D Foster

Cllr P J Fleming*



Cllr Mrs S Groves

Cllr M McGuire*




Cllr P Halse*  **

Cllr J B Taylor*




Cllr Mrs V A Howard*

Cllr V C Whitlock*



Cllr Mrs M D Morgan*

*
Trained in Power of Wellbeing

** 
Also District Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr P Diviani


Devon County Council

Cllr Mrs M Olive


East Devon District Council

Cllr Ms S Randall Johnson
Devon County Council

Members of Honiton Youth Centre were presented by the Mayor with their certificates for their voluntary work at The Glen together with book tokens from the Town Council. 
The period of prayer before the meeting commenced was led by Cllr Halse.

529.
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Combes (P); Cllr Teare (P)

530.
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

Cllr Allen - Members Allowances (P)

Cllr Ash - Members Allowances (P)

Cllr Ayres - Members Allowances (P)

Cllr Boom - Members Allowances (P); The Bungalow (P); The Glen (P)

Cllr Casson - Members Allowances (P); Honiton Street Market (P)

Cllr Corke - Members Allowances (P)

Cllr Farnham - Members Allowances (P)

Cllr Fleming - Members Allowances (P); Honiton Summer Fun Festival (P)

Cllr Foster - Members Allowances (P); Violet Hayman Playing Field (P)

Cllr Groves - Members Allowances (P)

Cllr Halse - Members Allowances (P)

Cllr Howard - Members Allowances (P)

Cllr McGuire - Members Allowances (P)

Cllr Morgan - Members Allowances (P)

Cllr Taylor - Members Allowances (P)

Cllr Whitlock - Members Allowances (P); The Bungalow (P)

531.
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 14 September 2009

The minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed as a true record.

532.
To receive the police report

PC Atyeo submitted the crime figures for the past month which showed 70 recordable offences against 96 in the same period last year. This included drugs offences which had resulted in recent arrests. 
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PC Atyeo also reported that the situation re Oaklea had been the subject of high visibility patrols for a month. This had resulted in the resolution of issues regarding anti-social behaviour and drinking by young people. At the same time the police had looked into complaints about parking - some vehicles had been moved but in general there were no issues with obstruction.  

On 30 September the police had carried out Operation Stop Check in Exeter Road concentrating on targeting seat belts, mobile phones and car maintenance issues. 

PC Atyeo confirmed that police planning was in place for Carnival night on 24 October and for Remembrance on 8 and 11 November.

Cllr Corke raised an issue advised to him by a resident of Roman Way regarding parking of a lorry. PC Atyeo agreed to follow this up but pointed out that if the lorry were not causing an obstruction, there was probably little that could be done. He also reported that, following a request from the Clerk following up residents‘ complaints, he had investigated parking outside the Toyota and Peugeot garages and again there had been no obstruction.

Cllr Farnham raised a query regarding agricultural vehicles operating at high speed in both Dowell Street and the High Street. PC Atyeo would look into this and report back to the next meeting.

533.
To receive input from the Parliament for people with Learning Disabilities

Sarah, Paul and Liam gave a presentation to the Council on the work of the Parliament set up by Devon Link Up for people with learning disabilities. They outlined the main priorities for Honiton that had been raised :


A need for more things to do such as cinema or bowling


A new venue such as a community hall


Wheelchair access on buses


Access to paid work


Workshops on bullying and other issues


Set up a local town group for people with learning disabilities, carers and people from the community 
to talk about things that affect the people of Honiton

The Mayor assured the visitors that the issues raised would be taken on board by the Council in its planning and she asked to be informed of the dates of the Parliament meetings so that Town Councillors could attend.

534.
Public Question Time relating to The Bungalow

The Mayor announced that the Council would go out of session to allow questions from the public regarding The Bungalow.

5 members of the public asked questions relating to the current suspension of services at The Bungalow. Questions related to 

Impact on admissions

Facilities for long term care

In patient care

GP concerns re the effects of the temporary suspension on patients and on staff

Where current patients are being treated

How the Trust will provide appropriate healthcare plus provide support for carers

How more support in the community will be provided

535.
To receive an update from Devon Partnership NHS Trust on The Bungalow

The Mayor welcomed Mr Rom, Mr Snowdon, Mr Pilkington and Ms Benson to the meeting. 

Mr Rom apologised that the Town Council had not been made aware of the changes and temporary suspension at The Bungalow. He confirmed that the original date for the re-opening of The Bungalow in July had coincided with a major review of mental health services in Devon. It had been decided that the facility would not re-open while the review was in place as it was recognised that the service needed to better meet needs. He recognised the need for respite care but reminded Members that the Partnership’s work related to urgent acute care and not ongoing respite. 
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Mr Rom outlined the key weaknesses of the current service which were the imbalance of current resources and the need to face the requirements of the national dementia strategy. He stressed that the service needed to meet the needs of all ages in all parts of Devon. The Trust was currently looking at improving facilities and alternative community facilities. 

Mr Rom recognised that the Trust had not made clear their plans re the temporary suspension of the Bungalow but he stressed that no decision had been made to close the Bungalow and that this would only happen after consultation with the Town Council, local GPs and other local partners. He expected it to re-open in the new year as part of the service. 

Mr Rom advised that 4 patients from Honiton had been admitted since April and they were being cared for in Exmouth, Tiverton and Exeter. He outlined how the growing population made it difficult to see how the service could continue to reach everyone using current strategies and the only practical way would be to invest in increased community based services. He recognised the GPs’ concerns re the temporary suspension but raised the issue of adequate staffing being available in the area and re-iterated that he did not anticipate the Bungalow not re-opening next year.

Cllr Halse commented that the incidence of dementia was growing and there was a need for facilities such as the Bungalow. 

Cllr Boom informed the Trust that he felt they had not taken cognisance of the impact of the closure of the Bungalow and how this had caused extreme worry in the local area. He asked what consideration had been taken of the effect of the closure, especially on Honiton Hospital which was being affected both financially and in terms of staffing. He asked how the Trust intended to inform people of their plans and queried the sense of suspending the Bungalow when other services were not yet in place.

Cllr Ayres raised the question of the effect on elderly carers having to travel to other locations to visit patients.

Cllr Allen informed the Trust that there were currently in excess of 1000 carers in Honiton, of which 240 were looking after people all day, including heavy lifting. He asked whether the Trust’s policy had been “rural proofed” as was legally required.

Cllr Casson reminded the Council that the Bungalow had been partly built by public subscription and continued to enjoy ongoing public financial support.

Mr Rom responded by repeating that the service had been suspended and there was currently no decision to close the Bungalow. He stated that many people did not currently have access to the service and there was a need to have expertise across Devon at the early stages - this would be done through community services. He needed to be able to discuss options with people in Honiton but could not agree to no change to the current situation as it would mean that some people would have no service. The current plans were to re-open the facility in the new year but he did not know what the service for Honiton would be in the long term. He agreed to send the Clerk a full written response to the queries raised and offered to attend a future meeting to share with Councillors the national dementia strategy offered by the Partnership.

536.
To receive reports from County and District Councillors

Cllr Randall Johnson advised that Allhallows Museum had been awarded funding for children’s training. She also confirmed the cancellation of a bus service to Dunkeswell, which had previously been advised to the Town Council.

Cllr Randall Johnson and Cllr Diviani asked for the Town Council’s suggestions regarding the relocation of Millwaters School. It had originally been planned to move the school to Cranbrook but the building of the new town was currently delayed. Councillors expressed the view that the location of the school should not be subject medium term to building works and made the point that many children were settled within an environment within Honiton. 

Cllr Ash asked Cllr Randall Johnson for an update on the boundary commission. The Boundary Committee is currently looking to have the South Suffolk appeal overturned and it is not expected there will be any news before November.
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Cllr Randall Johnson followed up on the input from the Devon Partnership Trust re the Bungalow and said that she would be taking this up further at Devon County Council to ensure that services in Honiton did not suffer as a result of the need to develop expertise across Devon.

Cllr Olive reminded the Council that comments on the proposed taxi ranks needed to be with EDDC by 4 November. She also advised that the play trail in Battishorne Way had now been handed over to EDDC by the developers and was well used. She expressed concern that work on the wildlife area had not yet started.

Cllr Halse thanked the Council for making representations at recent meetings to discuss car parking and assured it that the District Council was seeking to listen. EDDC had offered free parking for two hours on Christmas shopping evenings but understood this was not of interest to Honiton; however he felt that the alternative proposal put forward by the Town Council was out of proportion and he would arrange to meet with the Clerk to move this forward. Cllr Ash advised that she and the Clerk had made it very clear at the meeting that Christmas shopping evenings tended not to be well supported in the town and had therefore been disappointed at the offer made.

Cllr Fleming asked about seasonal parking in other towns and was advised that this was done by the District on behalf of the County Council. Cllr Farnham asked why the resiting of car parking in Dowell Street had been done without consultation as he felt this was money wasted which instead could have been put to good use for free parking. Cllr Halse offered to investigate and report back.

Cllr Halse left the meeting

537.
Public Question Time

None received

538.
Mayor’s Announcements

In view of the long agenda, the Mayor deferred her announcements.

539.
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 15 September to 6 October 2009

East Devon District Council

1.
The Knowledge Issues 18, 19, 20

2.
Correspondence and Dog Control Orders 2009

3.
Council News Round Up July/August/September 2009

4.
Notes from meeting of Leaders Service Transformation Group 14 September 2009

5.
Correspondence and Consultation Draft - Interim Rural Departure Site Policy for Mixed Affordable and Market Housing 

6.
Notification of Open Session re Improvement work at Heathpark 11 November 1.30 - 3.30

7.
Invitation to Annual Meeting of the Town Councils with EDDC 27 October 2009 6.30 - 9.00

8.
Environmental Health Neighbourhood Assessment of Honiton Summer 2009

Meetings

9.
Forward Plan 1 October to 31 January 

10.
Agenda and Papers for Overview and Scrutiny Co-ordinating Committee meeting 23 September 

11.
Agenda and Papers for Service Delivery and Performance Overview and Scrutiny Committee 24 
September

12.
Agenda and Papers for Executive Board 7 October

13.
Agenda and Papers for Overview/Scrutiny - Economy Committee 8 October

Others

14.
Copy of Clerk’s letter to Principal of Honiton Community College following meeting

15.
NALC E Bulletin 28 September

16.
Senior Council for Devon Newsletter September 

17.
E mail from resident complimenting EDDC on new nature reserve

18.
Agenda and papers for initial meeting of those interested in developing a Blackdown Hills Community 
Statement

The Clerk drew attention to item 7 and asked any Councillor who wished to attend with Cllr Fleming to let her know. 
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Late correspondence 6th  - 12 October 2009

Government

a)
Government Opportunities October 2009

Devon County Council

b)
In Touch October 2009

East Devon District Council

c)
The Knowledge Issue 21

d)
Correspondence re changes to ways of allocating social rented housing

e)
Proposal re email and Town and Parish Council level - for Annual Meeting of the Town Councils 27 
October

f)
Agenda and Papers for Development Management Committee 20 October including agenda item on 
Town and Parish Council delegated powers re Advertisement Consent

g)
Agenda and Papers for Council meeting 14 October

Other

h)
Outline of main points of DAPC AGM 2009 together with conference report

i)
Agenda and minutes for Honiton & District Carnival meeting 11 October

j)
Invitation to Developing Community Assets seminar at Watermark Centre, Ivybridge 19 November

k)
Local Councils Update October 2009 including details of the review of the National Training Strategy for parish and town councils

l)
Correspondence from Post Office Customer Service Centre acknowledging Town Council letter

m)
LCR magazine Autumn 2009

The Clerk drew attention to item (f) and advised that she intended to discuss this with Cllr Teare and then progress due to the timescale involved. This was agreed.

540.
To approve a list of cheques issued in September 2009, at page 185, for £12272.72

THE COUNCIL RESOLVED to approve the list of cheques circulated.

541.
To receive the actual income and expenditure of the Town Council 

The Council noted the actual income and expenditure of the Town Council for the first six months of the current financial year, at page 186, with expenditure (less VAT) totally £68476.43 from Precept, £1654.03 from Income Received and £14225.25 from Reserves.

542.
To receive, consider and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Policy committee meeting held on 28 September 2009

The Chairman of Policy advised that notice had been taken of the status of Cllrs Ayres and Groves as observers at Policy committee and that this had not affected any decisions taken. He also asked for an amendment to be made to minute no 147 to reflect his declaration of interest regarding Members Allowances as this had been omitted.

Cllr Howard proposed that a new vote be taken regarding Members’ Allowances as she strongly felt that these should be set at the nationally agreed rate. This was seconded by Cllr Taylor but was not carried.

543.
To resolve financial recommendations of the Policy committee

THE COUNCIL RESOLVED to agree the recommendations of the Policy committee dated 28 September 2009 with regard to (a) Members’ allowances (b) Annual grants for 2010 (c) Increase in salary of the Market Manager (d) Cost of living increases for Town Council staff.

545.
To resolve how Honiton Town Council will carry out a public consultation before implementing measures under the Power of  Wellbeing according to the statutory guidance enclosed which was 
issued by the Department for Communities and Local Government in February 2009 to guide eligible councils 
Cllr Ash advised that before this item was considered she wished to make a statement. She said that she was satisfied that the Town Clerk had advised the Council correctly and that the Council had acted appropriately. She confirmed that the Council had adopted the Power of Wellbeing and at present the Council did not have any new project in hand. As was stated at the last Council meeting, the specific nature of any consultation would be debated and decided by the Council as and when any suitable new project arose under the Power of Wellbeing. Although she was sure that the Clerk had advised correctly, she had in view of the comments made at previous meetings sought independent professional advice from the Devon 
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Association of Parish Councils. This had confirmed that the Council had acted correctly. She felt it would therefore be premature to debate public consultation until a project might arise. In response to a question, Cllr Ash confirmed that no real sanctions would apply in the case of mistakes being made, as long as it was shown that the error had not been deliberate.

In view of this Cllr Ash proposed an amendment that it was premature to have a public consultation at this stage until and when a suitable new project came up for consideration under the Power of Wellbeing, when the Council would consider the public consultation to be undertaken. This was seconded by Cllr Foster. Cllr Allen asked for a recorded vote which was as follows.

	
	FOR
	AGAINST
	ABSTAIN

	Cllr Allen
	
	X
	

	Cllr Ash
	X
	
	

	Cllr Ayres
	
	X
	

	Cllr Boom
	X
	
	

	Cllr Casson
	X
	
	

	Cllr Corke
	X
	
	

	Cllr Farnham
	
	
	X

	Cllr Fleming
	X
	
	

	Cllr Foster
	X
	
	

	Cllr Groves
	X
	
	

	Cllr Howard
	
	
	X

	Cllr McGuire
	X
	
	

	Cllr Morgan
	X
	
	

	Cllr Taylor
	
	
	X

	Cllr Whitlock
	X
	
	


The amendment was duly carried. 

546.
To discuss any follow up from Cllr Halse regarding car parking in Honiton

This item had been covered under minute 536.

547.
To discuss concerns regarding Violet Hayman playing field

East Devon District Council had asked for the Town Council’s recommendations with regard to the maintenance of the Violet Hayman playing field. Following discussion it was agreed that the Town Council would recommend continuing with the current system and the Clerk was instructed to inform the officer concerned.

548.
To approve start up funding of £500 from the Council’s youth budget to support the Honiton Summer Fun Festival Committee

Cllr Fleming outlined the plans for a family-based music festival in Allhallows Field in 2010. THE COUNCIL RESOLVED to approve £500 for this project from the youth budget.

549.
To receive an update on Honiton Street Market

The minutes of the advisory forum had been circulated. The Clerk advised that the market was now full on both days and a waiting list had been set up. The Council congratulated the advisory group for the work it was doing in managing the market so successfully.

Cllr Howard left the meeting

550.
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Morgan - District Children’s Centre

Cllr Morgan reported that she had attended the opening of the District Children’s Centre which had been set up to help young mothers and their children. She expressed her appreciation of the work being carried out and wished them every success for the future.
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Cllr Boom - The Glen

Cllr Boom advised that a £1500 grant had been secured for The Glen from the Smith Horticultural Trust. The Council congratulated Cllr Boom on his success.

551.
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.25pm

Signed Chair
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